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THE THIRTY FIST SUNDAY IN ORDINARY TIME 

Malachi 1: 14b-2: 2b, 8-10 
Matthew 23: 1-12 

1 Thessalonians 2: 7b-9, 13 
 

1. Malachi 1: 4b-2:2b, 8-10 

• The prophet Malachi prophesied a few generations after the Babylonian 
exile. This may be his actual name, or it may be a pseudonym. The 
Hebrew word that his name derives from means: messenger. 

• The literary form of the prophesy is an imagined dialogue between God 
and his people.  God is imagined as having human ways and feelings.  
This is called anthropomorphism. God is portrayed as being hurt and 
offended at the treatment his people give to him. 

• Vv. 1: 1-13: The Lord declares his right to choose whom he wants just as 
he chose Jacob over Esau. God questions where is the respect and 
reverence that he deserves from his creatures? He complains that the 
people offer him defective animals as sacrifice instead of the best of their 
folds. The Lord calls the people to repent and reform their ways. He would 
prefer them to close the temple and not offer sacrifices if they continue to 
offer sacrifice in such a disrespectful manner. The people complain that 
the Lord’s commands are a burden.  The Lord responds by saying that the 
people wear him out. 

• Vv. 1:14b-2:2b: The Lord complains that the defective offerings are not 
worthy of him who is revered and feared among all the nations of the 
world. He calls upon the priests to call the people to greater reverence to 
him. If they do not obey his command, then he will send a curse upon 
them. 

• VV. 3-7: The covenant with Levi is only mentioned here in the Bible.  It 
may refer to the covenant of peace that God made with Phineas (Numbers 
25: 11-13), the grandson of Aaron, because Phineas was so zealous in his 
devotion to the Lord. Or it may refer to blessing of Levi in Dt. 33: 8-11 in 
which the Levites are praised for their fidelity to the covenant after the 
incident of the golden calf. The Lord holds up the Levites as an example of 
what a priest should be. 

• Vv. 8-9: He criticizes the priests of this era as being lax and not fulfilling 
their duties. They will be punished for their neglect of their duties. 

• V. 10:  The prophet reminds the people that we have all one origin in God 
who is our Father.  If we are sons and daughters of one God and father, 
then why do we not treat one another as brothers and sisters.  Why do we 
break faith with one another? The prophet is preparing to preach against 
marriage with foreigners and especially the practice of divorcing and 
Israelite to marry a foreigner. Marriage within the Jewish nation was 
considered part of the covenant. 



2. Matthew 23: 1-12 

• At the time he was writing his Gospel, Matthew’s church community was 
engaged in a bitter dispute with the Pharisaical Jews of their time. The 
condemnation of the Pharisees in this episode may reflect the feelings in 
Matthew’s time.   

• Another consideration is that Jesus saw himself as standing at the 
beginning of a new time in salvation history, the time of the new heavens 
and earth that his Death and Resurrection would inaugurate.  He sees the 
end of the Law as imminent and the beginning of the age of the Spirit as 
dawning. 

• V. 1-3: After having been in direct dispute with the religious establishment 
of his time, Jesus now addresses the people. He warns them about the 
Pharisees. He tells the people to obey what they tell them, but do not 
imitate them in their adherence to the letter of the law and not its spirit.  
This advice is temporary until his Death and Resurrection ushers in the 
new age. What a stinging condemnation: they teach but they do not 
practice! 

• V. 4: They impose burdens on people by insisting on exact adherence to 
the law, but they show no mercy to help people comply. 

• V. 5: Their religious practices are for show. Phylacteries were little metal 
boxes that contained pieces of parchment containing a Scriptural verse.  
They were worn on the left forearm and on the forehead. The widening of 
phylacteries and of tassels was seen as putting on a show of holiness. 

• V. 6: They looked for outward signs of honor and privilege. 

• V. 7: They loved all the trappings of honor and respect and being called 
Rabbi. 

• V. 8-10: Jesus urges his disciples to avoid titles when those titles are 
merely honorific and do not correspond to the reality.  All titles have their 
reference point to God.  God shows us what a true teacher, father and 
master should be. We should not take comfort in tiles but in the actual 
work that fulfills those titles. 

• V. 11: The greatest one is the one who serves. Service is the true role of a 
disciple. 

• V. 12: If we try to build ourselves up and put forth a false front of 
superiority it will all come crashing down on us. If we are humble, i.e., a 
true knowledge of who we are and our feet are planted firmly on the 
ground without any illusions of glory and prestige then we will be lifted up 
because we will be revealed as a true servant, a true disciple. 

3. 1 Thessalonians 2: 7b-9, 13 

• Paul continues to reflect on the quality of their ministry when he was 
among them. Instead of being heavy handed with the authority they had 
as apostles, they were like nursing mothers to their newborns. They 
nurtured and grew the faith with great gentleness and support.  

• They shared not only the Gospel but their very selves.  This is how much 
Paul and the others loved them. The apostles carried their own weight. 



They supported themselves by their work and were not a burden to 
anyone. They were like parents to their children. 

• Paul is filled with thanksgiving because the Thessalonians received the 
Gospel as the word of God and just as human wisdom.  That word has a 
life of its own and it is at work in them even now. 


